BILLERICAY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held in the Coach House on Thursday 10 July 2008 at 7.00 p.m.

Present:
Councillors:
P Arnold, P Bowditch, J Devlin, C Dyer, M Dunn, E Guest, D Knight, M Moore and T Stansfield 



 Town Clerk
In the Chair – Cllr P Bowditch
1.      
Election of Chairman


Resolved: that Cllr E Guest be elected Chairman for the ensuing municipal year.

In the Chair – Cllr E Guest

2.
Appointment of Vice-Chairman

Resolved: that Cllr. M Dunn be appointed Vice-Chairman for the ensuing municipal year.
3.
Apologies for absence

Resolved: that the apologies for absence from Cllrs. R Rapley and M Wilson be received and noted.
4.        Minutes of the Meeting held on 10 April 2008 

Members received the minutes of the meeting held on 10 April 2008 and noted that it had been resolved at the Town Council meeting held on 17 April 2008 that:

Minute 84(e)(iii) should read “recommended” and not “resolved” 


Recommendation of minute 88(b) be deleted

Resolved: that the minutes of the meeting held on 10 April 2008 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

5.       Financial Reports
(a)      Receipts and Payments 

Members received a list of Receipts and Payments for the financial year up to 30 June 2008.
Resolved: that the list of Receipts and Payments as attached as Appendix A be received and noted.


(b)     Payments for April, May and June over £500
  April









    £

           Basildon District Council -  Rates



            665.00
                      Healthmatic – Installation APC



       55,886.61 


May

           Basildon District Council -  Rates



             664.00


Basildon District Council – CCTV



        10,000.00

June


Basildon District Council -  Rates



             664.00



MB Clarke – Rent





          4,125.00
The half-yearly precept of £106,938 had been received during April.
Resolved: that the information be noted.

(c)        Courses – Conference

Members received details regarding the following:

(i)  NALC ‘Place Matters’ Conference

This conference is to be held in London on 20 and 21 November at a cost of £352.50.  

Resolved: that the Town Clerk attends this Conference with all costs being met by the Town Council and details be submitted to members at the Town Council meeting on 24 July.




(Local Government Act 1972 s.112)
(ii) Essex Training Partnership

a. Risk Management Course – Day Course to be held on Wednesday 10 September at Gt. Dunmow – cost £52 per delegate

b. Freedom of Information Act and Data Protection  Workshop – Half-day course on Tuesday 16 September 2008 at Gt. Dunmow – cost £32 per delegate
Resolved: that Cllr. T Stansfield attends the Risk Management Course and Cllrs Bowditch and Rapley the Freedom of Information Act and Data Protection Workshop.  Details of these courses to be submitted to members at the Town Council meeting on 24 July.

(Local Government Act 1972 s.175)
(iii) Budget & Precept Course
Cllr. Dunn reported on his attendance at the course held on 9 July.  He said that it had been well attended and he had obtained some useful papers and learnt quite a lot in a short time.  

Resolved: that the information be noted.
 (d)
 Subscriptions 
(i) Rural Community Council of Essex (RCCE)
Resolved: that the annual subscription fee of £105 be paid to the RCCE. (LGA 1972 s.111)
(ii) Friends of Historic Essex
 Resolved: that the Town Council become members of the Friends of Historic  

 Essex for a fee of £10 (LCA 1972 s.111)

(e)
 Pre-Paid Debit/Credit Card

At the request of Cllr. Guest members considered applying for a Pre-Paid  

Debit/Credit Card for the Town Council operated by the Town Clerk.  Cllr. Guest 

expressed the view that it was bad practice for the Town Clerk’s personal credit card to be used to pay for purchases on behalf of the Town Council.  Reference was made to various payments that had been made by the Town Clerk and it was agreed that fewer companies are now accepting cheques.  It was also pointed out that a number of items can be purchased cheaper through websites and only  credit/debit cards are accepted.  Details as to Pre-Paid cards were distributed from which it was noted that a monthly charge is imposed as well as an application fee in some cases. 

Discussion ensued regarding this matter and it was:

Resolved: that the Town Clerk contacts the Current Account banker to ascertain if a credit card could be provided to the Town Council with a maximum limit of £500.
6.
 Protection of Deposit Account
Further to minute 86 of the meeting held on 10 April 2008 members received and considered the report of the Town Clerk.  The report detailed the responses received from the bank and Insurance Company regarding protection of bank deposits; both of which had said there was no protection.  The Financial Services Compensation Scheme had also been contacted to see if the Town Council would be classed as a small business and therefore receive protection of £35,000; however, a response had been received stating that although the Council would fall within the criteria of a “small business” there was no cover for Local Government organisations and Town/Parish Councils.

Members then considered the options available as suggested by Cllr Guest and it was felt that, in view of the present climate, keeping all the deposits in one bank account was not an option as the Council must act prudently with taxpayers money.  It was appreciated that by moving money from one to a number of deposit accounts with different banks would result in a loss of income. 
Recommended: that the Town Clerk investigates putting:

(a) half of the Town Council’s deposits in Government Bonds:

(b) the remainder of the deposits into a number of alternative bank accounts. 
7.
Working Party/Project Group Meetings

Members received and considered the minutes of:

(a) Noticeboard Working Party – 1 May 2008

Cllr. Bowditch presented the minutes of the meeting and said that the final version of the footpath map was now in the process of being laminated and once this had been undertaken it would be placed on the noticeboard and there was no longer a need for the Noticeboard Working Party to continue.

Cllr. Bowditch made reference to a project being undertaken by the Chamber of Commerce and Billericay Society with regard to the promotion of the Town Trail and more walks being undertaken within Billericay.  He said that the Chamber of Commerce had received “match funding” from Basildon District Council to assist with this venture.

Cllr. Guest said that members of the Working Party should be congratulated on the production of the noticeboard as it had been achieved with outside funding at no cost to the taxpayer.

Resolved: that the minutes of the meeting be approved.
(b) IT Working Party – 23 June 2008

Cllr. Knight, Chairman of the IT Working Party presented the minutes and gave a brief outline with regard to the matters contained therein.  
Minute 8 – Projector and Screen – Cllr Devlin said that with regard to a spare lamp and three year lamp warranty this should be checked carefully as some lamps state that the projector must be static.

Resolved: that the minutes of the meeting be approved.
(c) Any Questions Project Group – 24 June 2008
Cllr Knight, Chairman of the Project Group, presented the minutes and said that things were progressing well.  A BBC engineer would be visiting the Emmanuel Church on Wednesday 23 July to inspect the technical facilities.  He said it had been intended to send letters to all local organisations but to-date without much publicity, over 100 tickets had been requested.  In view of this it had been decided not to send the letters and to review the situation at the next Project Group meeting.  It was reported that the BBC’s posters would be going up shortly and mention of the event would be included in the next edition of the Town Crier to be issued during the last week of July.  Cllr. Bowditch said that he had also made mention to the programme during the on-air interview at Phoenix FM and in the Points of View column in the Billericay & Wickford Gazette.
Cllr. Knight referred to the fact that it will be necessary to supply some hospitality but as the Town Council had already agreed to the donation of £200 to Emmanuel Church and in view of the fact that the BBC pay £100 towards the event it might not be necessary to request any additional funds from the Finance & General Purposes Committee in respect of refreshments.
Resolved: that the minutes of the meeting held on 24 June 2008 be approved.
(d) Town Crier Working Party – 27 June 2008
Members received and considered the minutes of the meeting.  Also circulated at the meeting was a Statement issued by Cllr. Guest with regard to minute 4 – Comments from Cllr Guest.

Cllr. Guest referred to the fact that when he had submitted an article for the Town Guide and it had been suggested that it be amended he had withdrawn the article.  He said that the article he had submitted for inclusion in the February edition of the Town Crier had been changed substantially in length and meaning and, as it was issued under his name, he was of the opinion that he should have been consulted prior to the article going to print.  Cllr. Guest reiterated that he would not expect an article issued under his name to be amended.  He said that if it had been paraphrased he would not have submitted an objection. 

Cllr. Guest said that originally he had requested a written apology from the Working Party with the unamended article being published in the Town Crier.  However, he had withdrawn these demands and had requested a one sentence apology in the minutes of the meeting of the Working Party held on 27 June but this had been considered inappropriate by the members of the Working Party.
Reference was made to the fact that many of the articles submitted for the Town Crier get amended and members also referred to articles they had written for outside organisations etc. which had been amended.   

Cllr. Knight, a member of the Town Crier Working Party, said that the Working Party tends to meet on a Friday and because of the schedule the material has to be with the printer on Monday or Tuesday and if everyone had to be contacted regarding amendments it would take a considerable amount of time.  
It was pointed out that the Annual Report and Town Guide Working Parties have editorial rights and they do not consult with authors of material prior to making amendments.

Lengthy discussion ensued regarding this matter and it was proposed, seconded, and a recorded vote requested, that the Working Party re-consider a single sentence apology being included in their next minutes.  

Those in favour of the proposal: Cllrs. Dunn, Dyer, Guest and Moore; against: Cllrs. Knight and Stansfield; abstentions: Cllrs. Arnold, Bowditch and Devlin

Resolved: that (i) the matter be referred back to the Town Crier Working Party and they be requested to reconsider their recommendation and include a single sentence apology in the minutes of their next meeting.

Minute 5 – Terms of Reference – Cllr. Guest  expressed the view that, if the Terms of Reference, as attached to the minutes, were accepted a small majority of Councillors could decide the content of the Town Crier and therefore project their own image of the Town Council.
Reference was made to the fact that the suggested Terms of Reference had been brought in line with those of the Town Guide and Annual Report.  However, some members expressed the view that these documents were different to the Town Crier which is produced quarterly.

It was felt that the Terms of Reference should be discussed at the full Town Council meeting and it was:

Recommended: (ii) that the Town Council considers both versions of the Terms of Reference in respect of the Town Crier and makes a decision as to which one, or a combination of both, should be implemented. 
Resolved: that in all other respects the minutes of the Town Crier Working Party meeting held on 27 June be approved.

In accordance with Standing Order No. 46, Cllr Guest said that, as Chairman of the Finance & General Purposes Committee he wished to serve as a member of the Town Crier Working Party.

8.
Youth Town Council Meetings
Members received and considered the minutes of the meetings held on:


6 and 20 May, 17 June and 1 July

Councillor Dyer presented the minutes of the Youth Town Council and referred to the fact that its members intended to take part in the Rotary Club of Billericay’s Dragon Boat Race and were actively seeking sponsorship.  Cllr. Stansfield said he was aware of someone who was interested in such sponsorship and he would forward contact details to the Town Clerk.

Members were also informed that some of the Youth Town Councillors had provided a stall at the Rotary Club of Billericay Mayflower Fun Day on Sunday and they had raised £33 by getting people to throw wet sponges at them whilst they were in the stocks.
Cllr. Dyer also referred to the situation regarding the third tennis court, Lake Meadows and made reference to the amount of investigations they had undertaken etc. following a request received from District Councillor Hedley only to find that, as a result of the May election and the appointment of new Cabinet members, a MUGA (now a MUSA – Multi User Sports Area) was no longer considered to be a viable option for this location.  The Youth Town Councillors had subsequently been requested to look for another location within the park and Cllr Dyer felt they had not been treated fairly with regard to this matter.

Resolved: that the minutes of the meetings be noted.

9.
Retirement Policy

Members received and considered a report with regard to a Staff Retirement Policy.

Recommended: that the suggested circulated Retirement Policy be adopted by the Town Council.
10.
Lease of the Coach House and Loft
Members received and considered the report of the Town Clerk with regard to the nine year lease for the Loft and Coach House.  The report stated that, as previously agreed by the Town Council, the Town Clerk in consultation with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Council had reviewed the draft lease and made one or two amendments.
However, when the final copy was returned to the Office it was noticed that clause No. 12 – Termination was not included in the document.

Having spoken to the Town Council’s Solicitors regarding this matter they agreed that a termination clause should be included and suggested the following:

“If there is no likelihood that the Council would want to vacate the premises prior to the year 2011, the year of the first rent review, might I suggest that the break clause provides that the Council can serve a notice to vacate at any time after a date six months prior to the date of the first rent review.”

In answer to a question the Town Clerk said she was of the opinion that the Town Council’s Solicitor had discussed this matter with the Landlord’s Solicitor prior to forwarding the proposed break clause.

Discussion ensued regarding this matter during which members agreed that there should be a break clause and it was

Recommended: that the following should be included as a Termination Clause within the Lease:

“The Council can serve a notice to vacate at any time after a date six months prior to the date of the first rent review.”
11.
Questions from the Press and Public


There were no members of the press or public present.

Cllr. E. Guest
Chairman 
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.57p.m.
41
1

                                   F

